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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
April 15, 2010 Meeting  
10:00 AM – 12:00 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Room 1, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
Clinton Bench, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 
Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• approve the work program for the MBTA Title VI Program Monitoring 
• approve the work program for the Evaluation of the Central Mass Rail Right-of-

Way as a Joint Busway and Trail Facility 
• accept the consensus statements for the System Preservation, Modernization, and 

Efficiency, Livability, and Mobility visions and policies for the development of the 
MPO’s long-range transportation plan (LRTP) 

• approve the minutes of the meeting of March 25 
 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
Alan Moore, representing the Friends of the Community Path, remarked upon the 
Commonwealth’s Healthy Transportation Compact, MassDOT policies that support 
bicycle and pedestrian transportation, and federal policies that are emphasizing bicycling, 
walking, and transit modes. He stated that more resources should be allocated to bicycle 
and pedestrian projects. 
 
A. Moore then requested that the MPO support additional funding to build the 
Community Path trail in Somerville as part of the Green Line Extension project. The cost 
estimate for the project ranges between $16 million and $25 million, he said. The 
proponents are asking MassDOT to include about half of the cost of the trail project in 
the submittal for federal New Starts funding for the Green Line Extension project. The 
MPO has already allocated $4.5 million to the Community Path project. Approximately 
$5 million is still unfunded. A. Moore explained that the project would not be viable if it 
is not built as part of the Green Line Extension project since the trail would be located in 
the Green Line’s right-of-way. 
 
In response to A. Moore’s comments, Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board, pointed out 
that there is no guarantee that the Green Line Extension project will receive federal funds, 
and that if the New Starts application is rejected, the Commonwealth will have to fund 
the project entirely as a requirement in the State Implementation Plan. A. Moore 
suggested that federal Enhancement monies could be used to fund the project. 
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Wig Zamore, Somerville Transportation Equity Partnership, expressed support for A. 
Moore’s comments. He noted at the New Starts application would be more competitive if 
the Community Path project were folded into it. He then offered ideas for including wind 
turbines in the redevelopment of Assembly Square in Somerville. He distributed several 
handouts showing aerial views of the site with possible locations for the turbines. (See 
attached.) The proposed site for the turbines would be on land owned by the MBTA and 
the Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR).  
 
2. Chair’s Report – Clinton Bench, MassDOT 
Richard Davey has joined MassDOT as the new General Manager for the MBTA and 
Administrator for MassDOT’s Rail and Transit Division. He has begun to reach out to the 
Massachusetts Regional Transit Authorities (RTAs) to gain their input. 
 
Remarking on the recent news about the firing of MBTA employees for falsifying bus 
maintenance records, C. Bench reassured people that the bus system was never unsafe for 
users, and he noted MassDOT’s commitment to safety, and the importance of integrity 
and honesty in the MassDOT workforce.  
 
MassDOT expects to release a draft of the five-year capital plan for the highway system, 
which is required under the state transportation reform legislation, in two or three weeks. 
MassDOT held three public meetings about the plan last week. 
 
MassDOT is continuing to hold public meetings at which senior MassDOT managers 
have conversations with the public and take public comments. The next meetings will be 
on April 20 in Hyannis and May 4 in Boston at the State Transportation Building. 
 
MassDOT’s rail and freight plan is moving ahead. It will likely be released to the public 
within the next couple of months. 
 
MassDOT has decided to take advantage of a creative funding mechanism that allows it 
to use money generated by tolls, and normally used for toll facility maintenance, to 
replace the local match required for federal Surface Transportation Program funds and 
transit capital (FTA 5307) funds. These toll credits – amounting to between $85 million 
to $87 million – will be provided to RTAs. Lynn Ahlgren, MetroWest RTA, further 
explained that the RTA’s receive federal 5307 funds, but that they do not have enough 
local match money to make use of those federal funds. 
 
P. Regan inquired as to whether the toll credits could be applicable as matching funds for 
the MBTA’s projects, after the RTA’s needs are met. C. Bench stated that the funds 
would be applicable to the MBTA and to the highway system. They would provide 
greater flexibility for funding and fully leverage the federal transit funds that have not 
been used.  In response to a question from Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, C. Bench 
noted that the toll credits would address capital projects not operating expenses. 
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3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports – Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board; Eric 
Bourassa, Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC); and Mary Ellen Sullivan, MPO 
Staff 
The Administration and Finance Subcommittee is planning to meet next month. The 
agenda will include a discussion of the Central Transportation Planning Staff (CTPS) 
budget and the role of the Transportation Planning and Programming Committee in hiring 
MPO staff. 
 
The activities of the Clean Air and Mobility Subcommittee were discussed under agenda 
item #9. 
 
The Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) will meet after today’s Transportation 
Planning and Programming Committee meeting. 
 
4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
Secretary of Transportation Jeffrey Mullan and C. Bench spoke at the April 14 meeting 
of the Advisory Council. Council members asked many questions and the discussion was 
very informative. The Advisory Council appreciates this participation from the Secretary 
and C. Bench.  
 
The next meeting of the Advisory Council is scheduled for May 12. The state’s freight 
and rail plan will be on the agenda. 
 
5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, CTPS 
At the last Transportation Planning and Programming Committee meeting, Alicia Wilson, 
MPO staff, discussed the proposals the MPO received requesting funding from the 
federal Job Access and Reverse Commute (JARC) Program and the New Freedom 
Program. A. Soolman reported that there is $5.5 million worth of funds available in the 
Boston Urbanized Area (UZA). The MPO received eight proposals requesting a total of 
$1.9 million. The other MPOs in the UZA also received a total of eight proposals. The 16 
proposal requests fall short of the funds available, therefore, MassDOT may want to do 
another solicitation this year. 
 
A new season of Walkable Community Workshops are starting. The next workshop will 
be held on June 14 in Bedford. Other interested communities should contact the MPO 
staff. 
 
6. Work Programs – Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, CTPS  
Members were presented with the work programs for the MBTA Title VI Program 
Monitoring and the Evaluation of the Central Mass Rail Right-of-Way as a Joint Busway 
and Trail Facility at the meeting of April 1. 
 
A motion to approve the work program for the MBTA Title VI Program Monitoring was 
made by P. Regan, and seconded by John Romano, MassDOT Highway Division. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
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A motion to approve the work program for the Evaluation of the Central Mass Rail 
Right-of-Way as a Joint Busway and Trail Facility was made by J. Romano, and 
seconded by Tom Kadzis, City of Boston. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
7. Consensus on Long-Range Transportation Plan Visions and Policies – Pam 
Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, and Anne McGahan, Long-Range 
Transportation Plan Manager, MPO Staff 
Members were provided with a proposed logo and name for the new long-range 
transportation plan (LRTP) and asked to provide feedback. Members discussed the visual 
elements of the logo and made suggestions for changes. They were advised to send any 
additional comments to A. McGahan. 
 
Members then turned their attention to the draft visions and policies of the LRTP. Staff 
provided a handout that showed the concepts for the visions and policies that the 
members added to the initial list at the meeting of March 25, and that highlighted 
questions that remained to be answered and possible consensus statements. (See 
attached.) Using the contents of the handout as a guide for their discussion, members 
addressed questions concerning the topics of System Preservation, Modernization, and 
Efficiency; Livability; and Mobility. 
 
System Preservation, Modernization, and Efficiency 
Members addressed questions about whether the MPO should: 

• acknowledge the scope of the transportation funding problem and maintenance 
and state-of-good repair needs by making maintenance and state-of-good repair a 
priority for the region 

• make expansion a matter of last resort; or first implement management and 
operations and modernization strategies to achieve improvements and efficiencies 
and then approve expansion; or expand the system knowing that the trade-off is 
deferred maintenance 

• give priority to expansion of one mode or some modes over others 
 
Members reached consensus that the MPO should acknowledge the scope of the 
transportation funding problem and maintenance and state-of-good repair needs by 
making maintenance and state-of-good repair a priority for the region. 
 
During a discussion of the expansion question, P. Regan advocated for a policy that 
makes expansion a last resort and prioritizes the maintenance of the system’s state-of-
good repair. He stated that expansion would add operating costs to the MBTA that it 
would not be able to sustain, and that by funding expansion projects, the MPO would 
undercut its other vision topics. He recommended that the MPO make a strong statement 
about the state of the system and the need to maintain it. 
 
Joe Cosgrove, MBTA, expressed concern about framing the issue as expansion being the 
option of “last resort.” He noted that expansion projects should have to meet the criteria 
of addressing needs. He also noted that the MBTA might have the potential to receive 
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grant funding for expansion projects and that having the “last resort” policy might bar 
those opportunities. David Koses, City of Newton, agreed. He added that economic 
development should be a priority and that expansion should be directed to areas where 
development should occur. E. Bourassa expressed agreement. 
 
C. Bench and T. Kadzis pointed out that the possible consensus statements provided by 
staff do not use the “last resort” language. T. Bent added that one of the accepted vision 
ideas satisfies the concerns expressed. The vision ideas state that expansion will come 
through strategic investments, based on a regional needs assessment. 
 
Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, suggested adopting an overarching statement that 
would emphasize the funding situation the MPO is operating under, and explain that if 
there were adequate funding, the MPO would consider expansion. 
 
Members agreed that the MPO should not give priority to the expansion of one mode or 
some modes over others. 
 
Members agreed to the consensus statements that staff suggested: 

• maintenance, modernization, and state-of-good repair get priority 
• technology and management and operations strategies will be used to maximize 

performance of the system (in both operations and capacity) 
 
Livability 
Members addressed questions about whether the MPO should: 

• link transportation planning and programming with land use 
• use adopted regional land-use plans to guide investments  
• help existing activity centers become more economically and socially viable by 

investing in human-scale transportation enhancements and context-sensitive 
design elements that respect community resources 

 
Members agreed with the points above. 
 
In response to a member’s question, A. McGahan defined what would be considered a 
regionally significant project in the LRTP. (See attached handout titled, “Regionally 
Significant Projects in the Long-range Transportation Plan.) Projects that must be in the 
LRTP include those that add capacity to the system or that cost over $10 million. Many 
regionally significant projects in the Boston Region MPO area are enhancements of the 
system rather than expansions; these include projects that relieve bottlenecks, for 
example. 
 
Speaking about “smart growth,” M. Pratt stated that for smart growth to be successful 
there must be good storm water and ground water control, and that developments must be 
under MEPA review. She stated that this point should be included in the visions and 
policies. 
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Members agreed to the consensus statements that staff suggested: 
• embrace MetroFuture: focus resources in existing and planned smart growth areas  
• expand sustainable and healthy transportation options 
• investments should be context sensitive 

 
Mobility 
Members addressed questions about whether the MPO should: 

• have its roadway investments address mobility needs identified in the LRTP and 
the Congestion Management Process 

• require bicycle and pedestrian elements in projects and programs the MPO funds, 
or give priority to one particular kind of non-motorized mode route or path 

 
Members agreed that the MPO should use its roadway investments to address mobility 
needs identified in the LRTP and the Congestion Management Process. 
 
Members debated the second point about the MPO’s bicycle and pedestrian policy. 
 
E. Bourassa expressed support for making investments in bicycle and pedestrian 
infrastructure that provide connectivity between activity centers. He also stated that the 
MPO should not restrict itself from investing in trails. 
 
M. Pratt voiced concern about making large investments in trails at the expense of 
smaller cost roadway projects. 
 
P. Regan stated that the MPO should not fund trails because the significant amount of 
transportation dollars required to construct trails is money diverted from projects that 
could improve safety for bicyclists on the roadways that most people can access. He 
remarked on the recent deaths of two bicyclists on Boston roads, as highlighting the need 
to address on-street safety. He also noted that trail projects tend to be located in more 
affluent communities and exclusively serve those communities, rather than the larger 
public. He stated that the MPO should be serious about making the transportation system 
open to everyone (as called for in state and federal mandates) and adopt a policy to make 
public roads usable safe for bicyclists and pedestrians.  
 
Jim Gallagher, MAPC, spoke on behalf of the benefits of the Community Path project 
noting that the path is well used by pedestrians and that half of the people traveling to the 
transit station in Davis Square use that trail to get there. P. Regan responded that trails are 
largely used recreationally. J. Gallagher noted that the MPO has a responsibility to help 
people move safely even if they are not traveling to a job and that the MPO should not 
devalue trails when they are not used for commuting. He also noted that many people are 
not comfortable bicycling on roadways.  
 
P. Regan reiterated that in funding trails the MPO would be using scarce transportation 
dollars to benefit a small portion of the population. He suggested that CTPS look into the 
percentage of people in the region who use a bicycle trail to commute to work. He also 
advised the MPO to consider the high cost of building trails in comparison to the 
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improvements that could be made to provide bicycle and pedestrian amenities to a larger 
number of people across the system by investing in on-roadway improvements. 
 
M. Pratt expressed support for P. Regan’s position. She pointed out that high-cost trail 
projects would be funded by the tax dollars of people in the region who might then not be 
able to get lower-cost roadway projects in their cities and towns. She noted that for the 
price of one trail project, the MPO might be able to fund multiple projects to meet needs 
of municipalities around the region.  
 
D. Koses stated that the MPO should consider trail projects as long as they take cars off 
the road and address livability. He also stated that the MPO should not fall into the trap of 
feeling the need to program trail projects that would have limited use simply because 
communities argue that they have spent many years and local monies in designing the 
projects. 
 
C. Bench and T. Bent both commented that the issue the MPO is addressing today 
regarding the LRTP vision does not require the MPO to take a position on whether it will 
or will not fund trail projects. J. Romano noted that the possible consensus statements 
provided by staff do not preclude the MPO from funding trail projects. 
 
Members agreed to the consensus statements that staff suggested:  

• better access to transit and improved accessibility are important ways to improve 
mobility 

• improving trip quality (reliability, travel-time savings, accessibility) can help 
address mobility needs 

• a mode-balanced and strategic approach will be used in programming; 
management and operations, state-of-good repair, technology, needs 
identification, and system enhancements are the basis for these strategies 

• strategies include judicious expansion as part of the project and program mix; 
should show a strong cost-benefit (ridership, ADT affected, travel-time savings, 
closing a gap) 

• bottlenecks and capacity constraints should be addressed before major expansion 
 
D. Koses recommended revising the first of the Mobility consensus statements to read: 
“Improved accessibility should be a priority.”  
 
A motion to accept the consensus statements for the System Preservation, Modernization, 
and Efficiency, Livability, and Mobility vision and policies for the development of the 
LRTP was made by J. Romano, and seconded by T. Bent. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
Members still have the option to further discuss and revise the visions and policies at the 
next Transportation Planning and Programming Committee meeting. After that, staff 
plans to continue discussing the visions and policies with the public and seeking their 
input. They will also be used in the development of strategies to address identified 
transportation needs and performance measures. 
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P. Wolfe noted that this action indicates that the MPO supports the concepts of closing 
gaps in the transportation network and embracing the Complete Streets philosophy. 
 
Members may email P. Wolfe with other vision and policy suggestions.  
 
8. Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, MPO Staff 
A motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of March 25 was made by T. Bent, and 
seconded by P. Regan. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
9. Clean Air and Mobility Program Update – Eric Bourassa, MAPC, and Hayes 
Morrison, TIP Manager, MPO Staff 
Staff distributed a schedule and a matrix outlining the proposals submitted for funding 
through the MPO’s Clean Air and Mobility Program. (See attached.) The Clean Air and 
Mobility Subcommittee will discuss the proposals on April 22. Applicants will then make 
presentations on their proposals to the Subcommittee on May 13. The Subcommittee will 
formulate its recommendations on May 20 and present those recommendations to the 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee on June 3. The MPO received 25 
applications. Staff will provide the proposals on CD-rom to members, upon request. 
 
E. Bourassa commended staff for their work in soliciting proposals. 
 
10. Members Items 
E. Bourassa announced that the annual MPO election is scheduled for June 2. The Town 
of Framingham is running unopposed. The City of Somerville and the City of Beverly are 
running for the city seat. Therese McMillan, Deputy Administrator of the Federal Transit 
Administration, will be the keynote speaker. More information will be forthcoming. A 
candidates’ forum will be held on May 20 at 4PM in the MPO Conference Room, Suite 
2150, in the State Transportation Building. 
 
Staff was commended for their work on developing the visions and policies. 
 
11. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn was made by P. Regan, and seconded by G. Esty. The motion passed 
unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, April 15, 2010, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
MassDOT   Clinton Bench 
MassDOT Highway  David Anderson 

John Romano   
City of Boston   Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton  David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Jim Gallagher  
MBTA    Joe Cosgrove 
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Braintree  Christine Stickney 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
   
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Mike Callahan 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Lynn Ahlgren MetroWest Regional Transit 

Authority 
Alan Moore Friends of the Community Path 
Steve Olanoff Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council 
Karen Pearson MassDOT Office of 

Transportation Planning 
Brian Slack MassDOT Highway Division 

District 3 
Wig Zamore Somerville Transportation Equity 

Partnership/Mystic View Task 
Force 
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